Dear Customer/Owner: 

Our one-hundredth year of providing electricity to the Town of Groton was a challenging year. The early part of 2009 was spent completing repairs from the December 2008 ice storm that had wreaked havoc in Groton.  A substation transformer fire in early March did not hinder our commitment to service and reliability – power was restored shortly after the event and reliability was maintained while the transformer was rebuilt and our substation repaired.  
At the 100-year anniversary celebration in the fall, we shared a day of exciting events for all ages including an obstacle course for the kids and a dunk tank for the kids at heart.  Commissioners and manager from years past attended and it was evident by the turnout that the ratepayers of Groton are delighted with their Light Department.  
We have come a long way - from three customers and receipts of $50 in 1909 to 4500 customers and receipts of slightly over $9 million in 2009, the Groton Electric Light Department remains committed to providing dedicated service, essentially uninterrupted.

Capital Improvements

After the substation fire on March 7, it took eight months to completely rebuild the substation and add two new low-side breakers to help provide more reliable service.  We also installed capacitor banks around town to improve our power factor. 

New technologies offer exciting challenges and opportunities.  Our Automated Meter Reading (AMR) system allows customers to track their usage online and make adjustments, if needed, during periods of peak demand.  The AMR system also allows us to offer time-of-use rates that encourage customers to shift some electric use from high-cost energy times during the day to low-cost energy times at night. Time-of-use shifting saves money for the customer and can reduce Groton’s peak demand, which may lower peak demand costs for Groton Electric.
Our office facilities have been around for one hundred years – as lovely as our cottage-like office is, it is time to build new office and garage facilities. Our goal is to begin building our new facilities in the near future.  
Power Supply

In 1909, Ayer Electric was chosen as the supplier for Groton’s requirements.  Groton Electric charged consumers $.16 per kilowatt-hour – all three of them! A year later, there were 42 customers, reaching 100 by 1914, 200 by 1918 and 300 by 1920 when the rates were down to $.13 per kWh. Our current residential kilowatt-hour charge is 11.1¢ for the first 500 kWh (including the early-pay discount) – that’s 5¢ less than what customers paid in 1909!

In 2009, the transmission portion of our power supply costs increased by 19.1% and our generation costs decreased – these charges off set each other to help maintain rates. As participants in the Berkshire Wind Cooperative Corporation, we began construction of this power project in 2009 and expect it to be completed in 2010.  Upon completion, we will receive just over 5.5% of the power generated by the wind farm beginning in 2010.  Two of our above-market power contracts expired in 2009.  Since the contracts were not renewed, we have had the opportunity to secure lower-priced power to help offset some of our rising costs – this has helped to keep Groton’s rates stable.
Diversification in today’s power supply market is essential to our overall portfolio to ensure our rates remain lower than most households in Massachusetts.

Growth Trends

Due to the slow economy, mild weather and customer conservation efforts, Groton’s kilowatt-hour sales decreased by 4.1% in 2009.  This is the third year in a row kWh sales have decreased.  

We also had another slow year in new construction and there was minimal addition to our distribution system.  Our customer count increased by only 26 new services and we mailed out 4529 bills at the end of the year.    
We are proud that our rates remain lower than most utilities in Massachusetts even though we have an extremely small commercial base. Summer air conditioning has consistently surpassed winter heating in the northeast in the recent past. In fact, the peak usage in 2009 was in the month of August and the peaks for the previous four years have also been in the summer months.

The graph below indicates that our number of customers is leveling out after decades of rapid growth.  The peak hourly demand was increasing rapidly until 2006 but has actually decreased slightly in the last few years due to the mild weather combined with conservation efforts by many of Groton’s residents.
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Service & Reliability

As part of our mission statement –to provide power at the highest reliability that fiscal prudence dictates – reliability is key to Groton Electric’s success. For 100 years, Groton Electric has been improving and upgrading its distribution system for the benefit of its ratepayers.
Trees are an important part of our environment. That’s why Groton Electric is committed to balancing the importance of trees with the equally important need to provide safe and reliable electricity to the ratepayers of Groton. To do this, we must control the growth of vegetation around power lines and other energized equipment. Tree limbs that come into contact with power lines are the most common cause of both brief and prolonged power outages, especially during storms. Just one tree limb can knock out electric service to hundreds of families up to several miles away.  

Our main priority is to eliminate trees or branches that are potential safety hazards or cause service reliability problems. Our tree-trimming contractor is a certified arborist and knows the different tree species growth rates.  He only removes trees that are or will become a direct threat to our distribution system. 
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The number of outages decreased from 94 in 2008 to 61 in 2009, and the total number of customer outage hours also decreased significantly.  The main factor that contributed to the decrease in the number of outage hours was the mild weather of 2009 when comparing to the ice and lightning storms of 2008.  
Financial Highlights

For 2009 we earned a net income of 2.32% of plant value.  Rates increased by 3% at the beginning of 2009 and remained stable for the rest of the year even though transmission costs increased significantly and we were under collecting this portion of our rates during the second half of the year.  Unfortunately, the transmission costs are expected to rise over the next several years. We continue to offer a 10% discount to customers who pay their bills by the 10th of the month and a double discount on the November 30 bill to celebrate the holidays. This policy encourages customers to promptly pay and results in continued low arrears.  We finished the year with the sixth lowest rates for the average 500 kWh electric user out of 43 utilities in Massachusetts.  The two investor-owned utilities that service the surrounding towns, National Grid and Unitil, have rates that are 33% and 67% higher than Groton Electric respectively. 

I sincerely thank Commissioners Christie, Hersh and Lindemer for their continued guidance and support. Their knowledge and insight are greatly appreciated.  I know the ratepayers of Groton are privileged to have a locally owned and operated light department and my hope is that the next 100 years will be as successful as these past 100 years.









Sincerely, 
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Kevin P. Kelly


Manager
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